DRAFT


Minutes of the Board of Directors Meeting

Native Plant Society of New Mexico

February 7, 2015
Sevilleta Wildlife Refuge
Present: 

Officers: Barbara Fix, President; John White, Treasurer; Pamela McBride, Recording Secretary
Directors-at-Large (Chapter Representatives): Bettie Hines, Albuquerque; Keller Suberkropp, Gila; Joan Woodward, Las Cruces; Kathy Barton, El Paso; Bob Powell, San Juan; Linda Barker, Otero; Jan Martenson, Taos; Carol Johnson, Santa Fe
Committee Chairs: Rachel Jankowitz, Conservation 
Other Participants and Guests: Deborah Farson, Administrative coordinator; Tom Antonio, Santa Fe chapter president; Jim Hastings, El Paso chapter president; Lillis Urban, Las Cruces (NMSU, NMC herbarium); Bob Sivinsky, Santa Fe, workshop coordinator; Kathryn Kennedy, Albuquerque; Daniela Roth, Santa Fe (EMNRD-Forestry); Hillary Hudson, Santa Fe
Call to order, Barbara Fix, President: Barbara called the meeting to order at 8:55 a.m, February 7, 2015 and determined that a quorum was present. The agenda was approved unanimously.

Approval of July 31, 2014 minutes, Pamela McBride, Recording Secretary: Linda made a correction to the minutes under section G. 2. The correction was made to the subject title of the letter sent to the USDA Agricultural Research Service. made a motion to approve the amended minutes, seconded. Approved unanimously. 
Old Business:
A. Email Votes, Barbara Fix, president: 1) approval of administrative coordinator and membership coordinator contracts 2) Insert “Not” in the following sentence under the subheading Transportation in the Field Trip Ethics and Conduct Policy section of the Policies in Effect: The Society is “NOT” responsible for determining whether car pool drivers are properly trained, insured, and licensed nor whether vehicles are currently State-inspected and/or otherwise safely configured for use in conjunction with a Society-sponsored event. 3) approval for the conservation chair to send a comment letter concerning the proposed BLM Piñon Pipeline project 4) approval of the new General Liability and Non-Owned Vehicle insurance and 5) approval for Barbara to send a letter of support to NMSU regarding the herbaria.
B. Administrative Coordinator’s Report on bookkeeping and Dropbox, Deb Farson: John, Kym Anderson, and Deb set up the on-line Quickbooks that generates the data for creating the budget. As well as bookkeeping, Deb also organized the grant proposals, invited Board members to review essential documents for the Board meeting that she had posted in the NPSNM Dropbox account. She also served as secretary in the absence of Pam McBride at the Finance Committee meeting. The Dropbox documents are only accessible to those invited by Deb to view the folders in our account. Bob made the motion that Chapter presidents could have access to the Dropbox. Jan seconded. Passed unanimously. Chapter presidents can have access if they request an invitation from Deb.
C. Treasurer’s Report, January 1 to December 31, 2014, John White, Treasurer: John went over the report. 
1) The Board approved budget for 2014 was $38,310.00. The total actual gross revenue was $38,935.00. Operating expenditures totaled $50,662.33, with a shortage of $11,727.33. The budget that was proposed for 2015 by the Finance Committee totaled $41,366.24 with a projected deficit of $14,366.24. Budget deficits are an ongoing issue that needs to be resolved. There has been a drop in membership, there will be no more book sales to generate income, and we now have about a $900 annual increase in insurance premiums. We have also increased the administrative coordinator’s monthly remuneration because of additional tasks authorized by the Board. In addition, the Board agreed to pay gross receipts taxes of both of our contractors, Deb Farson and Lindsey Kirchheval.
2) Contributions to the Carter Fund totaled $10,165.00 in 2014. Carter Fund assets held at Edward Jones totaled $62,676.00 at the end of 2014. The unrestricted funds held by Edward Jones totaled $82,837.77. Our Fidelity Spartan account, which is also unrestricted, totaled $53,989.71. The NPSNM policy concerning the Carter Conservation Fund has been that once the fund reached $100,000.00, grants would be funded at least in part from the annual dividends accrued once that goal was reached. Jan made the motion to authorize the Finance Committee to move funds from the unrestricted funds held at Edward Jones to bring the Carter Fund up to $100,000.00 and that the dividends accrued from the Carter Fund would not be drawn upon until 2016 to fund grants. Bob seconded. Bob called the question and it was passed unanimously.
D. 
Finance Committee Proposals: 
1)
Resolution to change the signatories on the Fidelity Spartan Account from Chick Keller and Steve Robertson to John White and Barbara Fix. Bob made the motion to approve the resolution as written (attached). Jan seconded. An amendment was proposed to the resolution to add the phrase in italics to the following sentence: Charles Keller and Steve Robertson shall be removed from the account and that Barbara Fix and John White shall be NPSNM’s “authorized individuals” authorized to manage NPSNM’s Fidelity account pursuant to NPSNM Board direction and do all things necessary to effect this Resolution. Bob accepted the amendment without a vote. The motion as amended passed unanimously.
3)
Sale of a portion of the Fidelity Spartan stock: Pam made the motion to sell $20,000.00 from the Fidelity Spartan holdings and move it to the NPSNM operating account. Bob seconded. Passed unanimously.
4)
Approval of 2014 Budget: All. Bob made the motion to approve the proposed budget as presented in the budget workpapers from the Finance Committee showing a deficit of $14,231.00 for 2015. Keller seconded. Passed unanimously. 
D. Membership Report, Lindsey Kirchhevel, Membership Coordinator: 
The total number of paid memberships (610) appears to be down by 35 since 2013, but some members pay for more than one year and we actually have 720 current members. Revenue was down $837 compared to 2013. Memberships of the majority of the chapters were down or basically the same; El Paso was the only chapter with an increase in membership. The total of all chapter rebates for 2014 was $4746. 
E. Membership Dues Increase, All: Jan made the motion to increase membership dues at the Individual level from $25 to $30 and the Family level from $30 to $45, beginning in January of 2016. Bob seconded. The motion passed, 7 voting in favor, 1 opposed. Jan made a second motion to increase membership dues at the Friends level from $50 to $60 and Sponsor level from $100 to $125 beginning in January of 2016. The motion passed, 7 voting in favor, 2 opposed. Jan made a motion to form a committee to revise the membership application to incorporate the new membership dues to be implemented in 2016. Bob seconded. Barbara appointed Pam and Bettie to the committee. Passed unanimously.
A. Committee Reports:
a) Workshops and Discussion Group, Bob Sivinski: To sign up for the native plants discussion group that has replaced the listserve, interested individuals can contact Bob S. or Deb to join. The group is part of google groups. Bob S. has been monitoring emails for the group and will write a short article for the next NPSNM newsletter explaining the change and how individuals can become part of the discussion group. The grass identification workshop taught by Kelly Allred and held last year was a huge success. Twenty-five attended, of which 9 were new members. Bob S. will be holding the same workshop this year on September 3-5 at the Sevilleta Wildlife Refuge. Priority will be given to the waiting list of individuals who could not attend last year’s workshop. The cost will be $200 for this year’s workshop. Bob S. would also like to teach a two-day workshop in early summer on common plant families. Once the details have been finalized, it will be announced in the newsletter and on the website.
b) Poster Committee, John White for Gary Runyan, chair: The total sales of posters in 2014 was $333.00.
c) Conservation Committee, Rachel Jankowitz, chair: Rachel said that receiving timely notification of issues of concern to NPSNM members would ensure appropriate actions can be taken that meet comment deadlines set by government agencies or other organizations. Rachel would like to pool volunteer opportunities by forming collaborations with other organizations as long as they pertain to native plant conservation. Rachel asked if she could be reimbursed for travel expenses to attend meetings. She can apply to the Board for reimbursement on a case by case basis. NPSNM chapters may take a position on local issues and write position letters, representing themselves as a chapter of the NPSNM, not as the NPSNM as a whole. Rachel might also give talks to chapters on conservation and how chapters can get involved.
d) Strategy for Rare Plant Conservation, Daniela Roth, Endangered Plant Program Coordinator, EMNRD: There are not enough botanists or funding to document the distribution or trends of the 200 rare New Mexico plants. Individual NPSNM members can help with this task. She would like to identify areas of concern and develop a rare plant conservation action plan that she hopes will lead to more funding opportunities. There is a New Mexico State Wildlife Action Plan that is funded by oil and gas revenues, but this plan does not include plants. Federal appropriation funding is currently based on the number of animal species of greatest conservation concern. Kathryn Kennedy has been working to include plants in the action plan.
New Business
A. Chapter Reports: Otero, Gila, Taos, San Juan, Las Cruces, Albuquerque, Santa Fe, and El Paso chapter representatives submitted their annual reports. All reports will be posted on the website. Bob described field trips for the upcoming annual meeting in July sponsored by the San Juan chapter. Higher elevation trips have spectacular views. Three hikes have steep inclines and elevation gain: Shark’s Tooth, Ice Lake, and Pass Creek. Bob also described the availability of plant lists for each trip.
B. Field Trip Logistics, Barbara Fix: 1) The Policies Governing Field Experiences and Outings will be listed under the full menu on the homepage of the NPSNM website with the release from liability form attached. 2) The Release form will also be part of the new full menu button on the homepage. The Board would like to add under Trip Leader in the above mentioned policies that trip leaders are encouraged to indicate level of difficulty and whether or not high clearance or 4-wheel drive vehicles are required in their trip description. Bob made the motion to amend the Release of Liability form to change the most recent version, paragraph one, sentence two from I realize that we may be injured in many ways, for example, by falls, barbed wire cuts, rattlesnake bites, plant contact, or automobile accidents to read I realize that we may be injured in many ways that include, but are not limited to, automobile accidents, falling, hiking injuries, exposure to toxic plants, or attacks by animals. Carol seconded. Passed unanimously. Carol made the motion to add to the end of the Policies Governing Field Experiences and Outings: Participating in NPSNM activities signifies implied consent to all the items of the Assumption of Risk/Release of Liability form (Release) and is an agreement to abide by its terms and be bound by it. Likewise, asserting one has the Assumption/Release in effect makes one bound by it, whether one has signed one or not. Linda seconded. Passed unanimously.
C. Education Outreach, the STEM conference, and new brochure, Pam McBride: The STEM conference will be in Hobbs this November and Pam asked if any of the chapters in the southern part of the State would like to participate. It was suggested that the Otero chapter participate because they are closest to Hobbs. She also asked chapters to think about education outreach projects they would like to do.
D. Officer Vacancies: A nominating committee was discussed, but a suggestion was made for a vice president and individual chapter representative will try to find a replacement for Pam as recording secretary.
E. Proposal to allow outgoing presidents to serve for two additional years as voting members of the Board, Tom Antonio: Bob made the motion that a retiring president and treasurer will continue as voting Board members for an additional two years. Passed, 1 opposed, 2 abstentions, 8 in favor.
F. Procedural discussion, Barbara Fix:

1) Email votes: Linda noted that we need to follow Roberts Rules of Order when voting by email- a motion is made, it is seconded, discussion ensues, and then the issue is voted upon. At the time an issue is finally put to a vote, it should be restated for clarity prior to a vote.
2) Change of officers: notice of change of chapter officers shall be emailed to the Administrative Coordinator (Deb Farson), Membership Coordinator (Lindsey Kirchhevel), Newsletter Editor (Sarah Johnson), and the President (Barbara Fix).
3) Who should receive notice of Board actions, votes? Chapter Presidents? The Board decided that both chapter representatives and chapter presidents would receive notice of Board actions and votes.
G. Evaluation of Grant Proposals: 
1) Pajarito Environmental Education Center, Rebecca Oertel: Demonstration Plant Gardens for New Los Alamos Nature Center. Santa Fe chapter will fund
2) Sandia Mountains Natural History Center, Vince Case: Purchase and Installation of Plants for Two Bird Blinds at the Sandia Mountains Natural History Center. Funded.
3) Appleton-Whittell Research Ranch of the National Audubon Society, Linda Kennedy: Native Plants for Hummingbird Gardens. Not funded.
4) New Mexico Museum of Natural History and Science, Cirrelda Snider-Bryan: Kiwanis Learning Garden Piñon Tree. Not funded.
5) Regents of the University of New Mexico, Matthew Gautreaux: A Floristic Inventory of the Vascular plants of the Ladder Ranch, New Mexico. Funded.
6) Robert Sivinski: Thistles of New Mexico Booklet. Santa Fe chapter will fund.
7) Bootheel Biology, John Moeny: Habitat survey, seed collection, and post-fire effects monitoring of Mogollon Death Camas (Anticlea mogollonensis). Funded.
8) University of California, Berkeley, David Hembry: Pollination biology and systematics of native Phyllanthus (Phyllanthaceae; including Reverchonia) in New Mexico. Funded.
9) Northwestern University/Chicago Botanic Garden, Benjamin Cooper: Molecular Phylogeny of Oenothera sect. Calylophus (Onagraceae): Resolving Species Relationships Using Targeted Next-Generation Sequencing. Not funded.
10) Wetwater Environmental Services, Christian LeJeune: Blue Hole Cienega Nature Preserve Environmental Education Program. Funded.
11) Northwestern University, Emily M. Lewis: Can pollinator foraging distance predict genetic differentiation in hawkmoth- and bee-pollinated plant species? Not funded.
12) UTEP Centennial Museum and Chihuahuan Desert Gardens, John White: Plant Labels for the UTEP Chihuahuan Desert Gardens. Funded.
13) William R. Norris: The genus Carex in New Mexico: Nomenclature, Distribution, and Habitat. Funded.
14) Cornell Univeristy, Geoffrey Broadhead: Pollination Ecology of the yellow evening primrose Oenothera flava (ssp. taraxacoides). Not funded.
15) Christine Samuel-Nakamura: The Pinehaven Conservation Study - Will Sagebrush Reduction and Seeding with Native Grasses and Forbs Improve the Ecosystem? Not funded.
Grants that were not funded by the Santa Fe chapter or rejected after discussion, were rated and results were as follows:

#2 244 points

#5 262 points

#7 239 points

#8 248 points

#10 231 points

#11 219 points

#12 251 points

#13 248 points

#14 220 points

#15 196 points

Bob made the motion that the Board approve funding the top seven grants (2, 5, 7, 8, 10, 12, and 13), totaling $5,762.50. Carl seconded. Passed unanimously.
H. Jan suggested that the grant applications could be redesigned to create one for donations that would be for applicants applying for funds for signage for example, and another application for grants that would fund research projects and surveys. Jan will redesign the grant applications and present them to the Board at the July 17th Board meeting. Joan made a suggestion that there should be a teacher award established by NPSNM such as a $500.00 stipend and perhaps a gift of books.
I. Meeting adjourned: 5:30 pm, February 7, 2015.

